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THE PRESIDENT'S ELECTION MESSAGE
 
This is the sixth Manifesto of the Botswana Democratic Party (BDP).

Its publication is significant for several reasons. 

Firstly: The BDP is the only party in Botswana which has produced a 
comprehensive manifesto, setting out its goals and policies for voters to study,
before every national election since 1965. 

Secondly: The BDP manifestos appeal to all Batswana, not to any single group or 
segment of our society.

The BDP, alone, has contested every single constituency in every single national
election.

We are a truly national party.

Thirdly: It is significant that there have been five national elections in 
Botswana, at roughly five year intervals - the last in 1984.

The BDP has not succumbed to the temptation of dispensing with free elections or
declaring a one-party state. 

Fourthly: It is noteworthy that the same party, the BDP, has convincingly won 
every election, not because the opposition parties have been banned.

Not because dissent and criticism have been suppressed.

But because the BDP has been able to change and evolve as circumstances have 
changed. 

Although our principles have remained unaltered, each of our first five 
manifestos spelt out new policies, announced new programmes, charted new 
directions.

The 1989 Manifesto is no exception.

The BDP has demonstrated a capacity to innovate and to respond to new 
challenges. 
We are not locked into any immutable alien ideology or tied to any 'ism '.

Within the context of our deeply-held values and beliefs about the nature of 
Botswana society, we remain a pragmatic party, a party that accepts the reality 
of change.

This manifesto deals with the next five years.

It tells you, the voter, what to expect if any when the BDP wins the 1989 
Elections.

Unlike other parties, the BDP will not make extravagant promises which we know 
we cannot keep.

Unlike other parties, we cannot base our appeal to the electorate on attacks on 
the record of any other party - because the other parties have no record to 
attack, except in some urban areas where, sadly they have accomplished 
remarkably little!

Seite 1



BDP 1989
This Manifesto will not personalize issues or focus exclusively on sectional 
interests.

The BDP is not the party of any single tribe or any economic class, nor is it 
essentially either a rural or an urban party.

As this Manifesto amply demonstrates, the BDP is concerned with national issues,
with the lives and welfare of all Batswana, now and in decades to come. 

While this 1989 Mangesto quite properly looks ahead, no voter should forget what
the BDP has achieved for Botswana since the first elections in 1965.

Botswana was founded on a solid foundation of participatory democracy which 
comprised, inter alia, Village Development Committees, District Development 
Committees and Parliament in preparation of NDPs.

Further, we have maintained multiparty democracy, freedoms, respect for the rule
of law, peace and stability. It is from this base that economic progress derives
its strength.

From being one of the poorest countries in the world at independence, Batswana 
now have one of the highest levels of per capita income in Africa.

Lacking roads, education and medical services in 1966, Botswana - despite its 
vast physical size and long distances, now has one of the best transportation, 
education and health systems.

Whereas per capita income actually fell since independence in most of the 
continent, it rose rapidly in Botswana.

Where many developing countries have contracted foreign debts which absorb 
virtually all of their export earnings, Botswana's debt service obligations 
consume a small fraction of its annual foreign exchange earnings and public 
revenues.

In addition Botswana under the BDP Government enjoys freedom, honest government,
functioning markets and a stable economy. 

Diamonds?

Yes, the discovery and development of substantial diamond deposits in Botswana 
contributed greatly to Botswana's remarkable success.

But it was the BDP Government which encouraged international mining companies to
prospect in Botswana.

It was the BDP Government which negotiated mining agreements which ensured that 
Botswana obtained a fair share of the benefits which accrued from mining 
agreements which have been widely cited as models for equitable long-term 
partnerships between the mineral-rich developing countries and international 
mining houses.

It was the BDP, Government which obtained grants, loans and technical assistance
from many sources -bilateral, international, West, East - to create roads, 
schools, hospitals, health centres, dams, power stations and low-cost housing - 
which supported Botswana's rapid economic growth.

And it was the BDP Government which built up the Public Service so that the 
Government could become an effective instrument through which the revenues 
generated by mining development - primarily diamonds - could be converted into 
projects and programmes which have benefited the whole country.
 
No Swiss bank accounts!

No palaces!

No white elephants!

Seite 2



BDP 1989
Little if any wastage!

No elitism!

Consistently over nearly 25 years, the BDP has honoured its pledge that ordinary
Batswana should reap the benefits from economic development.

Which other party can match that record? 

Election year sloganeering?

No.

Pragmatism?

Yes.

Published World Bank data (see 1987 World Bank Atlas) reveals that the increase 
in per capita income in Botswana over the period 1973 to 1985 was second only to
Singapore; that access to primary health services in Botswana has become among 
the best in Africa; that Botswana is among the Third World leaders in its 
progress towards universal secondary education.

Botswana is acclaimed throughout the World as a shining example of a Third World
economic success: an exception - an example to others!
 
What is truly remarkable about the BDP Government's record of economic 
accomplishments is that it has managed Botswana's phenomenal development since 
Independence within the context of a free and open society and a truly 
democratic political system.

Multiparty democracy is encouraged. Constructive criticism is welcomed.

Development was not accomplished through the oppression of a voteless working 
class; nor was it achieved through the iron reign of a benevolent dictator.

In contrast to many 'successful' developing countries, a small clique of 
powerful people did not enrich themselves at the expense of the population at 
large.

Everybody participated; in the political process through the casting of votes; 
in the formulation of national policy through consultation and parliamentary 
debates; and in Botswana3 economic development through market access, new jobs 
and the acquisition of new skills.

True: not everyone benefited equally.

But EVERY MOTSWANA HAS BENEFITED IN SOME WAY OR HAS HAD THE OPPORTUNITY TO DO 
SO, POLITICALLY, SOCIALLY, ECONOMICALLY.

The BDP is proud of that achievement, very proud. 

The BDP will not rest on its laurels.

Some people have short memories.

Almost two-thirds of our present population were born after Independence.

Those under the age of thirty have no direct recollection of the poverty and 
deprivation which afflicted their parents' generation.

Half of the total population was born after we achieved budgetary 
self-sufficiency in 1972.

They cannot be expected to vote for the BDP out of a sense of gratitude for 
having made it possible for them to go to school or to get a job.

Those benefits are, understandably, taken for granted.
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Great and demonstrable as its past accomplishments have been, the BDP does not 
look back: it looks forward to the future.

What does it offer in the years ahead? 

To answer that question, let me describe briefly the challenge that Botswana 
faces over the next five years.

Botswana may have more diamond deposits which may one day be developed, but it 
is already the third largest diamond producer in the world.

Other countries, including Namibia, Angola, Russia and Australia, also have 
large diamond reserves.

Without sustained increases in the global demand for diamonds, producing 
countries must exercise self-restraint in expanding production.

Over-supply can only reduce prices, to the detriment of all.
 
We in Botswana must accept that our production of diamonds has, for the time 
being, nearly peaked.

No longer can we look to production increase to deliver more revenues to 
Government for recycling - through development projects and social welfare 
programmes - into broader-based development.

We must accept that, much as we may emphasize rural development, agriculture, 
both livestock and arable, cannot continue, to sustain the present income levels
experienced by the majority of Batswana who live in rural areas.

This is all the more so if Botswana's population growth rate remains effectively
the second highest in the world.
 
We must face the new economic realities, namely, that continued economic growth 
and job creation depend on rapid diversification of the economy and new 
investment in the manufacturing and service sectors.

We must accept that, as in the past, we cannot do it by ourselves.

Large as our budgetary and foreign exchange reserves are, we will need foreign 
investment, aid and technical assistance.

Far as we have come in education and the acquisition of skills, we still need 
foreign expertise, managerial and technical skills and market contacts to 
broaden our economic base and to create business and employment for Batswana. 

Times have changed.

Botswana faces a challenge every bit as daunting as the task which the BDP 
Government confronted at Independence.

The country has a choice.

It can follow the advice of those parties who are only concerned with 
redistributing the benefits which the BDP Government has generated from its 
highly successful past development policies and sound national economic 
management.

Those parties will call for spending our carefully accumulated surpluses on wage
increases and all kinds of subsidies.

They will probably advocate the nationalization of privately-owned farms and 
industries, and the enlargement of the public sector.

That will be an attractive package to those voters whose sole concern is to 
achieve a once-and-for-all, short-term personal advantage, or to those who are 
not concerned about the future or about the ordinary Motswana.
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Make no mistake.

Such policies might be attractive to some, but they would almost certainly 
exhaust Botswana's reserves.

They would ultimately require the imposition of higher taxes on all, including 
the cattle farmers, the public servants and on those to whom the benefit would 
accrue in the short term.

Similar strategies have been pursued by many developing countries, some of 
which, like Botswana, experienced mineral-led bonanzas.

This approach led to economic stagnation, falling income levels, shortages of 
essential goods, rampant price inflation and, ultimately, a new form of 
colonialism, namely, dictatorship by the state. 

The other choice is to accept that diamonds, important as they will continue to 
be in Botswana's economy, will no longer be the engine of growth.

We must recognize that new investment is needed in other sectors to create new 
jobs.

We must acknowledge that the Government cannot achieve economic growth by itself
particularly after the accumulated financial surpluses have been drawn to 
complete existing projects and to maintain departmental programmes.

Therefore, the private sector must be encouraged to expand.

To avoid higher taxes, new revenues must be generated by enlarging the country's
economic base. 

It is important that Batswana should participate at all levels in the private 
sector.

The BDP Government will continue to devise ways and means of enabling Batswana 
to gain access to financial assistance.

In addition, Batswana will be encouraged and assisted to develop skills to 
enable them to run new investments and enterprises on their own. 

Whilst accumulated domestic funds will carry us some way, Batswana generally 
have insufficient capital to develop new factories, new mines, new banks and new
hotels - and we still lack many of the managerial, technical and commercial 
skills on which sustained economic growth and diversification depend.
 
So we need to open up the economy.

We need to attract new foreign investors by offering them a fair deal, security 
and political stability.

We need to remove those regulations or restrictions which hamper 
entrepreneurship, hinder efficiency or reduce job creation.

We need to look outward, to sell our new products in the markets of the world, 
just as we have sold our diamonds, bee5 copper and nickel abroad in the past.

Our domestic market is still too small to support many viable import 
substituting industries.

Above all, we need to increase the national economic cake, and not be content 
with slicing the existing cake in a different way.

We need to increase the national economic cake.

This is the option which the BDP supports. 

The next five years will be a difficult time.
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We have, as a nation, become accustomed to growth, to ever - improving 
opportunities for employment, better education, higher salaries.

As diamond-led growth slows, adjustments will have to be made.

Government agencies will have to make do with smaller budgets.

The public sector as a whole will have to become more cost effective, more 
service-oriented-assisting the private sector rather than regulating it and 
slowing it down.

Vigilance must be maintained, in both economic and security sphere, but not at 
the cost of development and social progress.

We will have to work harder, to become productive and more competitive. 

More than ever before, care must be taken in spending public resources.

Batswana did not survive the long droughts and prolonged hostilities which have 
beset them throughout their history as a nation by slaughtering all their cattle
and consuming their entire harvests in years of plenty.

They have always built up their herds and saved part of their crops to protect 
them against future misfortunes, or to carry them through periods of 
uncertainty.

It was within that tradition that the BDP Government deliberately put aside part
of the diamond bonanza and, ignoring the angry protests of the opposition 
parties who wished to consume it all during the good times, built up budgetary 
and foreign exchange reserves.

It did so precisely in order that the transition to economic diversification and
slower growth could be accomplished smoothly and without a sudden shock to the 
nation.

BUT WHY VOTE FOR THE BDP?

Let me give you five good reasons:
 
Firstly: Among Botswana's political parties, the BDP alone has the necessary 
capabilities to lead the country through the period of adjustment to a new era 
of rapid growth and prosperity; 

Secondly: It has long experience in organizing, motivating and running a 
national political party which has, since its inception in 1962, succeeded in 
keeping in touch with the people and serving them;
 
Thirdly: It has acquired enormous experience in running a national government.
 
Many of its Ministers have served successfully for many years, in several 
ministries.

They have learned, first-hand, how to convert Manifesto promises into Government
policies, how to reflect Government policies in national development plans, and 
how to translate national development plans into meaningful programmes and 
action.

Think of the advances which Botswana has made in education and health.

Think of Financial Assistance Programme.

Think of Arable Land Development Programme (ALDEP)), Accelerated Rain Fed Arable
Programme (AMP), for example; 

Fourthly: The BDP leaders have the network of contacts, and command sufficient 
respect around the world to ensure that Botswana's sovereignty and independence 
will not be challenged, and that the requisite flow of resources-public, 
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private, personal-will be available to support Botswana's continued growth; 

Fifthly: Only the BDP remains totally committed to the fundamental principles on
which the party and the nation were founded.

Only under a BDP Government can Batswana be confident that democracy will 
survive; freedom and justice will endure; that development will occur; that 
unity will prevail; that our sovereignty will be respected; and that individuals
will enjoy the rewards of their own efforts and enterprise.
 
This Manifesto spells out the BDP's policies and goals clearly, without offering
unrealistic promises or repeating tired slogans.

When I opened Parliament in November last year, I said, 'Voting is an expression
of freewill of the people in making a choice of Government.'

Before you exercise your right to vote, before you choose which party you would 
like to form the next government, please consider carefully what the BDP offers 
to you and note what it does not pretend it could do for you. 

VOTE FOR THE DEMOCRATIC PARTY: VOTE FOR A BETTER FUTURE 
Q.K. J. MASIRE PRESIDENT - BDP 

GABORONE AUGUST, 1989 

Chapter 1 

FREEDOM: MAINTAINING 

DEMOCRACY AND SECURITY 

The BDP insisted that a Bill of Rights was enshrined in the Constitution of 
Botswana at the time of Independence.

The freedom of the individual - to associate, to speak out, to practice the 
religion of his or her choice, to vote without fear of recrimination, to move 
about the country - has always been at the centre of the BDP's concept of 
democracy.

We have not wavered in that commitment.

Democracy 

The BDP continues to believe that the freedom of the individual is best 
protected through a multi-party democracy and regular elections.

Ultimately the will and wishes of the majority must prevail, but voters must be 
able to choose, at regular intervals, which party best represents their 
preference.

And the views of the minority must be listened to and respected.

That is why the BDP has accepted the election results in constituencies which it
failed to win.

For the same reason, successive BDP Governments have never 'punished' 
constituencies which voted for opposition parties by denying them their share of
public resources.

If ever, God forbid, the BDP fails to win a majority of the seats in the 
National Assembly, it will accept the verdict of the voters and become the loyal
opposition.

That is what parliamentary democracy means.

But our concept of democracy extends beyond the Westminster model.

Seite 7



BDP 1989

The BDP selects its candidates for each constituency through a system of primary
elections.

The BDP believes in consultation with all the people all the time.

That is why BDP Ministers and Members of Parliament, unlike their opposition 
party counterparts, constantly tour their constituencies.

That is why the BDP Government has encouraged the creation of many councils and 
committees through which representatives of many different interest groups can 
express their views and present their problems.

These include Village Development Committees, Women's Organizations, 
Cooperatives, the Rural Development Council, the Botswana Federation of Trade 
Unions, National Employment Manpower and Incomes Council (NEMIC), Botswana 
Confederation of Commerce and Industry (BOCCIM), Parents Teachers' Associations,
Student Bodies etc. 

When it comes to major new policy initiatives, the BDP is not just content to 
publish a Bill or to debate a white paper in Parliament.

As with the Tribal Grazing Land Policy (TGLP), the National Conservation 
Strategy, the name of Botswana's own currency and, indeed, with the more recent 
constitutional referendum, it actively seeks the views and respects the 
decisions of the majority of Botswana.
 
Law and Order 

Freedom does not mean licence.

Respect for the rights, privacy and property of others lies at the heart of the 
concept of civil liberty.

Our traditional values as a nation have always emphasized the importance of law 
and order.

But rapid economic development has brought about social changes.

Greater mobility and affluence have weakened the moral fabric of society.

The incidence and complexity of crime have soared, affecting rich and poor 
alike. Private security firms have expanded rapidly.

As traditional sanctions and censures become increasingly ineffective in 
discouraging crime and protecting innocent citizens, new institutional means 
must be found to defend the individual.

The BDP is committed to strengthening and modernizing the Police Force so that 
it can provide an efficient service to the public.

Higher entry qualifications, in-service training, better equipment and greater 
mobility are essential.

More police stations in rural areas and stiffer penalties for stock theft also 
feature prominently in the BDP's agenda in the years ahead.

The BDF must, and does share responsibility for the maintenance of civilian law 
and order.

The Administration of Justice 

A strong independent judiciary and prompt and equal access to justice are 
important pillars of a truly democratic state.

As it has steadfastly done since Independence, The BDP will respect the 
independence of the judiciary.
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The BDP is as concerned as the Botswana public in relation to delayed justice 
and the behaviour of some judicial officers, which development may lead to 
breakdown in the dispensation of justice.

The next BDP government will continue to build courts in major population 
centres and seek to improve the quality of prosecutors and magistrates, so that 
justice can be seen to be done - for all.

Defence 

Botswana's borders are essentially indefensible.

Even if every Motswana was enlisted into the Defence Force, the huge size of 
Botswana would make it impossible to prevent hostile neighbours from attacking 
us.

We are fortunate that majority rule has been achieved in Zimbabwe and that 
Namibia will shortly become independent.

But until freedom and democracy are achieved in South Africa, all the Front-Line
States must take precautions against punitive raids and military adventurism.
 
The BDP Government created the Botswana Defence Force.

We are proud of its accomplishments.

As long as Botswana is threatened by a hostile neighbour, the Botswana Defence 
Force (BDF) must continue to be mobile and alert.

It must be strengthened through training, through cost-effective modernization, 
and through enhanced intelligence capabilities to deal with any likely threat to
national security.

But our military objectives are limited: to defend, and to protect innocent 
lives, to deter and to raise the potential price paid by any attacker.
 As long as a BDP Government rules, the BDF will continue to honour its social 
responsibilities: it will protect and serve the people, not dominate them. 

Chapter 2 

THE ECONOMY: SUSTAINING 

DEVELOPMENT, CREATING JOBS 

After a long period of rapid economic growth, indeed the fastest rate recorded 
on the African continent, Botswana is at a turning point in its 
post-Independence economic development.

No longer can the nation look to the expansion of mineral production to sustain 
growth.

It must find new sources of job creation and public revenues.

The BDP believes that it is only through an outward looking policy of export-led
economic diversification that economic growth can be sustained.

The BDP will encourage foreign investment, particularly in the job-intensive 
manufacturing and related service sectors.

It will do all in its power to maximize the domestic benefits - the local value 
added - which can be derived from Botswana's natural resources - its minerals, 
its agricultural products, its forests, its unique scenic attractions - for 
example through the establishment of diamond cutting and polishing, leather, 
wood products and tourist industries.

Mining 
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Mining will continue to be the backbone of the Botswana economy for the 
foreseeable future.

It currently produces about 60% of Government revenues and 80% of Botswana's 
exports.

Diamond production will remain our largest single export earner and source of 
revenue.

But we must accept the fact that, once the present DEBSWANA investment programme
to improve the recovery of diamonds at Jwaneng is completed, any further 
enlargement in the contribution of diamonds to the economy will come not from 
expanded production or new mines but from price increases resulting from global 
market conditions beyond our control.

The BDP will, nevertheless, continue to put maximum pressure on all mining 
companies with mining and prospecting rights, to develop all commercially viable
diamond deposits in Botswana.

The BDP will insist that Botswana's share of the international diamond market 
should be commensurate with its productive capacity and comparative advantages.

However, it will do nothing to destabilize the diamond market.

To do so would be against Botswana's long-term self-interest. 

While the current high metal prices enabled Bamangwato Concession Limited (BCL) 
to reduce its outstanding debt, the long-term viability of the copper-nickel 
mine at Selebi-Phikwe will continue to be a source of concern.

The BDP's main objective in this connection will be to ensure that BCL remains 
in production and that current employment levels at Selebi- Phikwe are 
maintained. 
Improved copper-nickel prices should permit some expansion of production and 
prolong the potential commercial life of the mine. 

After years of difficult negotiations, the BDP Government finally succeeded in 
reaching an equitable agreement with foreign investors on the Sua Pan Project.
It insisted that the Botswana Government should have a significant shareholding 
in the mining company.

The total investment required is very large.

Important as this new mining investment will be in producing soda ash and salt 
for export, and creating the basis for the development of a domestic chemical 
industry in the years ahead, its short-term economic impact will not be 
comparable with that of Jwaneng, or Orapa.
 
Botswana is fortunate to possess large coal deposits.

The BDP takes pride in the fact that it insisted that domestic coal should be 
used rather than imported electricity, to provide power to the copper-nickel 
mine at Selebi-Phikwe.

This enabled Botswana's coalfields to be opened up.

It paved the way for large-scale pit head generation at Palapye and brought 
welcome investment and jobs to that part of the country.

The BDP will continue to explore other possibilities for the economic use of 
Botswana's extensive coal deposits.

But it accepts the fact that global energy prices will have to rise 
substantially before sustained profitable, large-scale production will take 
place. 

Gold mining has returned to Botswana - on a small scale near Francistown.
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This is a welcome development and reflects the interest and confidence which 
mining investors have in this country under BDP leadership.
 
In addition to mining diamonds, copper, nickel, coal and gold, Botswana is 
actively prospecting for other minerals which may one day be brought into 
production.

The BDP will continue to encourage prospecting by reputable international 
companies.

It will always be willing to negotiate mutually beneficial agreements with 
mining companies which are prepared to make a long-term commitment to Botswana, 
the training of its nationals, and its economic development.

The BDP will never allow Botswana to be exploited by foreign mining companies, 
but, equally, it will always be ready to enter into joint ventures and genuine 
partnerships with companies which have the capital, mining technology, 
management capabilities and market contacts necessary to bring Botswana's 
mineral deposits into commercial production.

The BDP Government has the knowledge of the mining industry and the experience 
in negotiating complex agreements with powerful multinational corporations to 
ensure that the development of the country's mineral resources truly benefits 
Batswana while offering mining investors the confidence and security which they 
require (before investing huge sums of money in prospecting and mining).

The other political parties make brave and dangerous statements about mining: 
the BDP knows how to get the job done!

Economic Diversification 

However good Botswana's long-term prospects for further mining development may 
be, for the next five years, or perhaps even until the turn of the century, we 
must accept that economic growth at the exceptionally high rates which have 
prevailed since the early 1970s will no longer be generated by the mineral 
sector.

The effects OT the slower mining expansions are already apparent.

The Government budget for the coming financial year shows little increase in 
mining-related revenues over the previous year. 

If Botswana can no longer depend on the expansion of diamond production or 
mining in general, to create new jobs or to generate the revenues to finance 
important social and economic projects, where will the new growth come from?

Agriculture, important as the rural economy is in supporting the majority of 
Batswana, its contribution to the national economy has shrunk progressively over
the years due to drought and overgrazing.

Only about 3% of the value of Botswana's total annual production of goods and 
services is derived from agriculture, both crop farming and livestock 
production.

Even under the most optimistic assumptions about rainfall, water conservation, 
range management, farming methods, prices and productivity, the rural sector 
could not conceivably expand fast enough to compensate for the slowing down of 
mining expansion.

This, then, is the new economic reality to which the BDP President, Dr Masire, 
referred in his election message.

To continue to experience positive real rates of annual economic growth and to 
generate new employment opportunities to absorb our school-leavers and other job
seekers, Botswana has got to diversify its economy.

More precisely, new industries, trades and service activities must be created, 
or existing ones expanded.
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Only in the modern sector can sufficient jobs be created to meet the demands of 
our rapidly expanding work-force.

Only by processing our known natural resources and by producing manufactured 
goods for export can acceptable rates of economic and employment growth be 
achieved in the years ahead - unless, of course, some major new mining project 
materializes.

Rural development will remain a high priority of the BDP for social reasons, as 
it always has been, but it is only through major new industrial investment that 
Botswana will continue to prosper. 

Foreign Investment 

Let us be clear what this means.

It means that Botswana must attract very large amounts of new foreign 
investment.

Large as Botswana's standards, they are not enough to meet the total investment 
requirements for sustained economic development.

Considerable amounts of our accumulated reserves are already committed-to fmish 
major development projects which have already been approved or to ensure that 
essential public services do not have to be drastically cut back as economic 
(and budgetary) growth slows.

Certainly it will be possible for Batswana to initiate or to participate in new 
business ventures.

We have the financial resources to do so.

But any political party which claims that Botswana is - rich enough to dispense 
with foreign investment, or that Batswana already possess the full range of 
managerial, industrial, technical and other skills necessary to diversify the 
economy and to create large numbers of new jobs for Batswana, understands very 
little about economic realities.

The BDP accepts those realities.

It has dealt with them since Independence with great success.

But some aspects of the new realities are hard to swallow.

For example, while the BDP will continue to do all in its power to promote 
investment in rural areas and to encourage small-scale rural industries through 
the Financial Assistance Policy (FAP) and in other ways, it accepts the fact 
that few Batswana businessmen or major foreign investors are likely to be 
willing to make major investments in the smaller towns or rural areas where the 
necessary services and urban infrastructure are lacking, or are very expensive.

Large-scale industrial development is likely to occur close to major mineral 
deposits, in the existing established urban centres or along the line of rail. 

But the BDP will continue to pursue its policy of rural development by providing
services and incentives to encourage companies and individuals to invest in the 
rural areas.

Along with this will be a commitment to improve the overall infrastructure in 
our major villages to attract investors and businessmen.

Agriculture 

The majority of Batswana, close to 80% still live in the Rural Areas and derive 
their livelihood from Agriculture.

While the contribution of Agriculture to the Gross Domestic Product has declined
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over the past years, the farmers, and Agriculture, will continue to be the 
backbone of the nation.

Our livestock and arable farmers have demonstrated great character and 
persistence in enduring the long years of drought.

They toil in the sun, work long hours and maintain themselves and their families
without the security of an annual salary or monthly wage.

They indeed exemplify what the BDP mean by self reliance.

The BDP salutes our farmers and renews its pledge to support them in their 
efforts.

The BDP prides itself in the variety of programmes in the livestock and arable 
sectors which it has designed over the years in order to develop Agricultural 
production and encourage Batswana to improve their production methods, thus 
increase their production and their standards of living.

On the livestock side there were programmes such as the female grazier scheme, 
artificial insemination, the bull subsidy scheme and many others which allowed 
farmers to improve their breeds.

In addition Livestock Advisory Centres were introduced to provide feeds and 
drugs, a wide ranging disease control programme was established to ensure a 
healthy national herd and finally a sound marketing system both internally and 
for export purposes has been established to ensure that our livestock farmers 
get a good return on their investment.

On the arable side the BDP has also endeavoured to encourage increased 
production in order to attain self sufficiency in the production of cereal 
crops.

These efforts include the establishment of the Seed Multiplication Unit where 
producers buy improved certified seed at costs farmers can afford, improved 
research facilities which look at appropriate machinery and improved production 
and management techniques, a broad based Extension Service which provides advice
and guidance to farmers.

In addition we have introduced programmes such as AE 10, ALDEP, Horticultural 
Estates, Small Dam construction which have assisted small producers and groups 
to acquire the necessary inputs for production purposes.

In order to diversify the agricultural production base, other programmes have 
been introduced such as small stock improvement, poultry, piggery, fisheries, 
beekeeping and others.

The BDP takes pride in the fact that despite periods of prolonged drought which 
have adversely affected production, Batswana have been able to maintain their 
close ties with the land.

This is so because we have always been quick to introduce sound assistance 
programmes during periods of drought. 

During the past drought period a massive Drought Relief Programme which included
ARAP was mounted at a cost of many millions of Pula to ensure that farmers 
continued to plough and to reduce the mortality of the national herd.

On the arable side the programme provides assistance to hire draught power for 
ploughing and planting, free seed and fertilizers, assistance to fence and 
destump fields and assistance to provide water at the lands area.

In addition provision was made for the control of pests.

On the livestock sector, feed was provided at subsidized prices, free botulism 
vaccine was made available and funds were made available to assist in the 
development of water for livestock.
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The BDP Government, in view of the prolonged drought period and its severity, 
also decided that farmers would be unable to repay the loans they had obtained 
from the NDB and other Commercial Banks.

In order to assist these farmers to recover from the adverse effects, it was 
decided to write-off interest on other loans in order to provide substantial 
debt relief to these farmers.

It should be noted that the above mentioned programmes and the intervention 
during the drought period cost a great deal of money.

The BDP Government has been able to carry these through because of its sound 
policy of maintaining adequate budgetary reserves to meet unforeseen national 
crises.

Without the BDP's skill to manage financial resources prudently, the impact of 
long droughts on the farming community which constitutes the majority of 
Batswana would be unimaginable.

Looking ahead to the future, the BDP is committed to' continue to give high 
priority to the development of agriculture a sector with a high potential for 
creating additional job opportunities for Batswana.

A study on pricing and subsidies has just been completed which will be used as a
basis for setting prices for produce so as to encourage additional production.

A comprehensive assessment of the Agricultural sector is underway presently.

This study seeks to provide a guide for agricultural development during the next
plan period NDP VII.
 Other areas that will be concentrated upon include: 

a) Irrigation Development 

There is a study of potential areas in the Chobe, Okavango, Western Part of the 
delta and the Tuli Block area.

In addition development irrigation and human consumption.

INCLUDED will be manpower development with the introduction of a diploma course 
in Irrigation Engineering at BAC.

This is part of the programme to improve the quality and quantity of extension 
service.

b) Forestry: 

An inventory of the resource level available in the country's natural forest 
with a view to improved utilization of the timber resources by encouraging more 
local use of the timber in furniture manufacturing etc.

This would create more job opportunities in the remote parts of the country. 

Extension of the rural reforestation programme to increase the number of 
plantations and strengthening of the Forestry Section of the Ministry of 
Agriculture through the accelerated training of locals.

c) Provision of Draught Power: 

Seek ways of improving the draught power availability especially of middle-scale
and small farmers to enable them to plough larger areas and do their operations 
on a timely basis.

This will involve both animal draught and mechanized draught power.
 
d) Fisheries Development: 

Seek means of promoting the fishing from natural water sources by teaching of 
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new skills and provision of improved equipment such as nets and boats to local 
fisherman.

Promote transport, storage and marketing facilities.

In addition explore the introduction of aquaculture (fish-farming) in rivers and
dams on the Eastern part of the country on a large and small-scale level.
 
In addition to the above, the BDP Government will continue to seek the 
diversification of the production base by strengthening such areas as small 
stock production, pigs, poultry, horticulture, beekeeping and also where 
possible encouraging the production of cash crops such as sunflower, groundnuts,
cotton and others.

In order to achieve all these the BDP is also committed to the strengthening and
training of qualified manpower in order to provide efficient Research and an 
Extension Services that will guide our farmers in the effort to improve farming 
methods and increase yields.

Finally it will be important to provide adequate internal markets and also have 
access to world markets especially for our beef exports in order to ensure that 
our farmers can at all times be assured of a market for their products.

In conjunction with these we will work with relevant ministries and other 
organizations in exploring further the expansion of agro-business enterprises 
that will use the raw materials for further processing. 

Wildlife and Tourism 

Under the changing economic circumstances it is essential that the development 
potential of all other sectors should be truly exploited, particularly those 
which have high employment ratios.

Botswana's wildlife and tourist resources offer some exciting opportunities for 
economic diversification which the BDP plans to pursue.
 
After its re-election, the BDP intends to make a major effort to address these 
issues.

The National Conservation and Tourism Strategies, already at an advanced state 
of preparation in consultation with all concerned, will seek to strike an 
appropriate balance between livestock and wildlife development needs, and to 
define more precisely the BDP's perception of the role of tourism in the 
national economy.

In the latter connection, it is clear that Botswana must promote low-volume, 
high-cost tourism.

Not only would large numbers of low-budget tourists contribute little to the 
economy, but they can do serious ecological and social damage as many countries 
have experienced.

Services 

The objectives of the BDP interrelation to the service sector can be stated 
simply:

Firstly: The BDP will insist on greater efficiency in the sector.

The quality of service to the public, particularly in banking, transportation 
and retail trade, leaves much to be desired.

Modernization in this sector will also be encouraged. 
However, the BDP fully accepts that parallel efforts must be made to improve the
quality of the services provided to the public by the Government itself.

The standards of performance and discipline in many Government departments need 
to be raised significantly.
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The public has a right to demand courteous and efficient service.
 
Secondly: The next BDP Government will make a greater effort to use private 
firms in the service sector in a more orderly and cost-effective way so as to 
regulate the flow of Government-derived contracts and work, and to avoid causing
domestically generated price inflation.

Preference will continue to be given to Batswana owned or controlled service 
enterprises in all public sector service and procurement contracts.
 
Job Creation and Private Enterprise 

Of all the BDP's accomplishments since 1965, its achievements in creating 
employment for citizens deserves special mention.

There are now more than 160000 Batswana in formal employment, this is equal to 
one wage earner in every family!
 In 1987 alone, 20000 new jobs were created.

By contrast, there were no more than 10000 wage earners in the whole country at 
Independence!

While this record is outstanding by Third World standards, it falls far short of
meeting the growing demand for jobs.

Botswana's continued rapid population increase (one of the highest in the 
world), the gap between average rural and urban income levels, and the 
progressive increase in the number of school-leavers has caused the number of 
job seekers to expand at an unprecedented rate.

Already there are more than 100000 Batswana who are either formally or 
seasonally unemployed.

Unless new jobs are created at around the rate of 20000 per year, Botswana faces
a potentially very serious unemployment problem, with grave social and political
consequences. 

What is the answer?

Certainly not the further expansion of the public service or the public sector.

That solution is simply not affordable.

By the same token, major labour-intensive public works programmes are not 
administratively feasible.
 The answer is to sustain a high level of overall economic growth, to diversify 
the economy to attract private manufacturing, and to encourage the development 
of the private and informal sectors. 

The BDP is committed to an open economy and believes that the private sector has
a vital role to play in it, particularly under the circumstances now facing 
Botswana. 

Social justice demands that employment opportunities are created for as many 
people as possible.

Without a vigorous and prosperous private Sector, that objective is 
unachievable.

In partnership with the private sector, a BDP Government will create employment 
opportunities at the fastest rate possible!

Localisation 

Development is not statistics.

It is people.
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It is the improvement of the quality of the life of Batswana.

While the BDP is proud of the number of jobs it has created for Batswana, of its
efforts to provide education, to improve health for everyone, its task will not 
be complete until Batswana are significantly represented in all skilled 
employment categories.

This is important for several reasons:
 
First: The main benefits of national economic development must accrue to 
citizens; they must not be externalized by foreign companies and employees; 

Second: Batswana must be in control of their own destiny; 

Third: Expatriates are very expensive.

With appropriate training, Batswana can perform the same services at lower cost.

The savings which can be generated through localisation can be used to increase 
domestic investment, or to reduce prices of essential goods and services;
 
Fourth: In some areas, such as the judiciary, continued dependence on 
expatriates subjects citizens to the application of alien values. 

The remarkable growth of Botswana's economy has prevented the BDP Government 
from achieving all of its localisation targets.

We attach high priority to the training of citizens to replace expatriates.

We expect private firms, no less than parastatals and Government itself, to 
commit themselves to implement training and localisation plans.

To the BDP, localisation means more than the replacement of expatriates by 
citizens.

It means that Batswana must play a significant and growing role in all aspects 
of national life as employees, professionals, managers, investors, shareholders 
and directors.

That goal must be accomplished during the 1990s. 

Prices, Incomes and Profits

In the two decades following the achievement of Independence, it was necessary 
for the Government to intervene in the economy in several ways.

Prices controls had to be introduced to ensure that monopoly prices, 
particularly in the retail trade and in rural areas, did not depress welfare 
levels. 

Similarly, relatively high rates of personal and corporate tax were imposed to 
ensure that the state benefited from high incomes and profits earned as a 
consequence of the imbalances in Botswana's economy.

The BDP Government introduced an Incomes Policy in 1972 which was designed to 
ensure that scarce skilled manpower was properly allocated, that wage restraint 
was exercised and that rural-urban income disparities were curbed.

This therefore, aims at creating employment for more people rather than less.
 
All of these interventionist measures have been successful to some extent. 
However, as circumstances have changed, the BDP has allowed market forces to 
play an increasingly important role in allocating resources and moderating 
excesses. 
The BDP has also been realistic in recognizing the limits of the administrative 
capabilities of the Government.
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Tax rates have been reduced to stimulate individual and corporate enterprise.
 
Price Control policies will be reviewed to encourage the formation of consumer 
councils in major business and other areas to ensure that the consumer is 
protected.

Consumer education will be the main objective of these councils.

Now that the supply of skilled and semi-skilled manpower has expanded 
significantly, the trade union movement in Botswana should become stronger and 
better organized with the assistance and encouragement of the Government.

Now that there is greater competition in industry, wholesale and retail trading,
the time has come to review the Incomes Policy and to allow market forces to 
play a large role in the allocation of scarce manpower and the determination of 
wage levels and prices.

A Presidential Commission has recently been appointed for this purpose. 

The new BDP Government, while continuing to urge wage restraint and to encourage
reinvestment of profit, will assign a much larger role to management-labour 
negotiations in the determination of wage rates-in individual firms as well as 
sector-wide.

Union leaders should demonstrate their capacity to negotiate in a mature and 
responsible manner, recognizing the importance of raising productivity and 
exercising wage restraint if the economy is to continue to grow and more jobs 
are to be created.
 
Financial Reserves 

The high level of Botswana's financial reserves, both foreign exchange reserves 
and budgetary surpluses, have attracted criticism in some quarters.

The BDP Government has been accused of investing the nation's savings overseas, 
rather than domestically in Botswana.

It is true that, through prudent economic management and budgetary control, the 
BDP Government did not spend Botswana's entire diamond windfall on high salaries
and wasteful projects, contributing little or nothing to long-term national 
social and economic development.

The BDP Government insisted that all requests for public spending were carefully
evaluated to ensure that they really would have a positive economic impact or 
enhance national security in a cost effective way.

The BDP Government planned and paced its utilization of the proceeds of the 
rapid expansion of diamond production.

It recognized the absorptive capacity constraints in the public and private 
sectors.

It ensured that public funds were well spent and that new infrastructure, both 
physical and social, could be maintained in the decades ahead.
 
It is not the policy of the BDP to accumulate and invest financial reserves 
abroad in preference to using such resources for domestic development.

Indeed, as the expansion of mining decelerates and the growth of public revenues
slows, the BDP Government will draw on the nation's reserves to sustain an 
acceptable rate of economic development - to smooth the transition from a mining
dominated to a more diversified pattern of economic growth.

No domestic project capable of being effectively implemented and making a 
lasting contribution to national economic development will be denied the 
financial resources necessary for its execution.
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But, like any responsible person, the BDP Government will never spend money just
because it has it.

Those political parties which promise to use the nation's savings or raise 
wages, to subsidize agricultural prices or to expand the public service will 
quickly exhaust our accumulated reserves - and bankrupt the nation!
 
Chapter 3

INFRASTRUCTURE: SERVICING THE 

NEEDS OF THE ECONOMY 

So rapid and impressive has the development of Botswana's physical 
infrastructure been since Independence, that emphasis can and must now shift to 
maintaining existing facilities, expanding or improving road and 
telecommunication networks into rural areas, and ensuring that public utilities 
- power, water, telecommunications - match the growth in demand in a 
cost-effective way.

The new BDP Government is committed to completing all the infrastructural 
projects and implementing the programmes which are spelt out in the Sixth 
National Development Plan. 

Roads 

Virtually all of Botswana's major urban centres are now connected by first 
class, bitumenised roads.

Only Maun and Ghanzi roads remain to be linked to the tarred network, and the 
upgrading of the Nata - Maun stretch to bitumenised standards will commence 
shortly and be completed early in 1992.

The reconstruction and tarring of the Serowe-Orapa road is nearly finished.

Apart from these major road developments, the BDP will concentrate on upgrading 
existing bitumenised and gravel feeder and secondary roads where traffic 
densities justify such investment, with special emphasis on the rural areas.

The Jwaneng - Ghanzi - Mamumo roads has become even more important with the 
advent of Namibia's independence.

The Jwaneng -Sekoma road will be tarred first. In its continuing road 
development programme the BDP Government will give priority to those roads whose
upgrading would yield the highest economic returns, and to cost-effective, 
labour-intensive rural road development. 

Railways 

With the generous assistance from many international and bilateral sources, 
substantial progress has been made with the major tasks of taking over from the 
National Railways of Zimbabwe, rehabilitating the internal rail system, 
establishing Botswana National Railways as a going concern, and creating our own
railway maintenance capabilities at Mahalapye.

The BDP's priorities in this area in the years to come are to build the railway 
spur to Sua, to review rail tariffs so that railway operations are self- 
financing, and to improve the efficiency and quality of rail services in 
Botswana.

Air Services 

With the successful conversion of Air Botswana into a statutory corporation 
having been achieved in 1988, the BDP will, when re-elected, turn its attention 
in this sector to the accomplishment of two objectives.
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It will ensure that Air Botswana ceases to rely on financial support from the 
Government.

As the growth of public revenues slows, Government funds will need to be 
directed more rigorously to high priority programmes and projects.

Those who use air services tend to be either affluent or foreign, or both: they 
should not enjoy state subsidies!

The second objective will be to complete the improvements of the existing 
airports at Gaborone, Maun, Francistown and Selebi-Phikwe, and the construction 
of a new airport at Kasane to cater for the tourist traffic.

Energy 

Energy is costly in Botswana.

This is largely a function of relatively low levels of demand, long transmission
lines and diseconomies of scale.

The BDP acknowledges that there is little that can be done to avoid facing these
realities, although the completion of the central power station at Morupule, the
national transmission grid, and importation of less expensive electricity from 
neighbouring grids during peak periods should moderate future price increases. 
The BDP will not subsidize power consumption in Botswana.

But it will ensure that the Botswana Power Corporation meets demand for 
electricity in the most efficient and cost effective manner.

The demand for power supply in the rural areas is now evident.

The BDP Government will continue to examine ways and means of ensuring that the 
rural masses are assisted to access electricity as well.

Water 

Water is possibly Botswana's scarcest and most unreliable resource.

In rural areas, the BDP will continue to invest public resources in water 
conservation schemes, such as the construction of small dams, and the provision 
of potable water for all rural communities.

It will encourage irrigation only where adequate replenish able water sources 
exist.

In urban areas, the BDP will look to the Water Utilities Corporation to ensure 
that water costs to residential and industrial consumers are kept to the 
absolute minimum consistent with the long-term financial viability of the 
Corporation.

But major new investments will be needed to develop new water sources to meet 
the rapidly expanding needs of urban areas.

It is not the policy of the BDP to subsidize water consumption.

No government could long afford to do so without curtailing other important 
public services or restricting economic growth.
However, the BDP will continue to provide free water supplies for rural 
villages. 

Telecommunications 

The BDP Government has made vast strides in the development of 
telecommunications in Botswana.

The party's aims in this sector can be simply stated.

Public access to the telephone network should be maximized provided that the 
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Botswana Telecommunications Corporation remains in a healthy financial position 
and that it can raise the necessary resources, preferably from commercial 
sources, to improve its services and keep pace with growth in demand. 

Land 

Although land in Botswana appears vast, it is nevertheless a finite resource 
which should be managed and preserved with care for the benefit of future 
generations.

Clearly our present land tenure systems have allowed easy access to land by most
Batswana.

But with the increasing population growth and the competing demands for land 
utilisation by both man and wildlife, there is a need to maintain a delicate 
balance in future.

The next BDP Government will review current land policies and legislation, with 
a view to evolving approaches that will give priority to citizen needs on an 
equitable basis, at the same time, ensuring that land is put to full productive 
use. 

Housing 

Successive BDP Governments have invested heavily in the construction of housing 
in urban areas.

Their aim was to provide housing at reasonable rentals to public servants and to
all those who moved to urban areas to seek employment.

Unfortunately, several factors combined to create an acute housing shortage. 

First, the private sector did little to house its employees, relying on the 
Botswana Housing Corporation to shoulder the burden.

Second, the rapid growth of the economy generated a rate of urban growth and a 
demand for housing which outstripped the ability of the Government to provide 
sufficient serviced land and to finance and implement a housing construction 
programme large enough to meet the demand.

The drought and the need for strict water rationing in Gaborone and Lobatse 
greatly exacerbated the problem.

In order to deal with housing crises in the country, the Accelerated Land 
Serving programme will be put into full swing in the next five years and 
onwards, and the following steps will be taken. 

a) An economic analysis into the national housing supply and demand with direct 
involvement of the local authorities;

b) A coordinated approach to the provision of serviced land by Government or 
government agencies as well as encouraging the private sector to do the same; 

c) Where professional and technical capacity to implement is lacking, such as 
town planners, designers, surveyors etc., international or regional services 
will be engaged to meet the shortfall; 

d) Training of semi-skilled, skilled and professional personnel will be 
strengthened by the expansion and upgrading of our vocational and technical 
institutions as well as requiring the construction industry to intensify 
on-the-job training. 

These are some of the major steps that will go into the BDP strategy in 
attending to the national housing needs. It is an approach that has been 
thought-out through "THERISANYO" and painstaking research. 

Chapter 4 
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SOCIAL SERVICES: THE KEY TO SOCIAL JUSTICE
 

From the outset, the BDP has based its definition of social justice on the 
concept that every Motswana should have equal access to food and social 
services, and that priority should be given in public expenditure programmes to 
the aviation of poverty.

There is room for private initiative and enterprise in this area to supplement 
the social services maintained by the state.

A major goal of the BDP, is that, there should be free primary and secondary 
education of an adequate standard available to every eligible child of 
school-going age, and that the network of health centres, clinics, hospitals and
referral centres should provide adequate health services within reasonable 
distance of every family.
 
The important underlying objective is to give everyone an equal opportunity to 
compete for whatever job opportunities are available or to make a living from 
self-employment.

The ability of individual Batswana to take advantage of those opportunities will
depend on many other factors which are beyond the ability of the state to 
control.

These factors include parental influence and discipline, intellectual 
capabilities, innate creativity, inherent physical attributes, attitude towards 
work and place of residence.

For the handicapped and genuinely destitute, the BDP will provide support.

As long as the BDP remains in power, it will strive to achieve social justice in
the manner in which it has defined it.

Education 

Education remains a priority of the BDP Government.

The Education sector has, for the 1989 / 1990 Financial Year, been allocated 
P340, 740,220.00 (17%) of the National Budget.

This amount excludes, for example, allocations for B.A.C., B.I.A.C., N.H.C., 
Roads Training Centre, etc.

The B.D.P. Government is aware that the product of the education system must 
find a thriving economy that will absorb it by way of creating conditions for 
self-employment and employment in the formal sector.

It recognises that other sectors should also be financed.

Adverse criticisms notwithstanding, much has been done and continues to be done 
by way of increasing places at all educational institutions in Botswana.
 
Primary Education: 

Our strive for universal primary education has reached an 85% coverage.

A study is on to try to locate the balance of 15%.

Primary school enrolment now stands at 266000 (200000 in 1984.).

There are 7325 classrooms (4,500 in 1984).

The Curriculum Department in conjunction with Botswana teachers, the University 
and some members of the public, working as subject panels, have done a lot to 
make teaching methods and materials relevant.

Subjects such as art, culture and music will continue to receive special 
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attention under the BDP Government.

Secondary Education: 

There are in all 98 secondary schools (58 in 1984) and 25 more will be opened in
1990.

While in 1984 there were 27252 students in this category they now number 35100.
 
Government continues to be concerned about those who cannot proceed to the next 
stage hence provision of Vocational Schools, support for brigades and 
correspondence courses.

In 1988, fees for secondary schools were abolished and many children who could 
otherwise have failed to proceed for lack of money are now in school.
 
All Community Junior Secondary Schools are provided with facilities to do some 
practical subjects.

The former 23 secondary schools are being converted into Senior Secondary 
Schools and the process of expanding them to take more students is on.
 
The BDP Government will build more Community Junior Secondary Schools and 
provide some of them with boarding facilities as well as build new Senior 
Secondary ones in the future. 

Teacher Training: 

Since 1984, a fourth Teacher Training College at Tlokweng has been added to the 
list of the Primary Teacher Training Colleges, bringing the total enrolment to 
1351.

Teachers for the handicapped can now be trained at home and abroad.

The Molepolole College of Education opened in 1985 and a similar one will open 
in Tonota in 1990.

These two will produce teachers for the Community Junior Secondary Schools.

For the Senior Secondary Schools, the University of Botswana and training abroad
will continue to be our source of supply.

New strategies for teacher training will be evolved to meet the shortage of 
qualified teachers in the country.

New approaches to teaching methodologies will be pursued to improve teacher - 
effectiveness in the classroom.

Technical Education 

Between 1984 and 1989 four vocational training centres were built at Maun, 
Selebi-Phikwe, Palapye and Jwaneng.

More brigades e.g. Shakawe, were established.

The ATTS and the Polytechnic were expanded and more courses added.

The Polytechnic will soon offer degree courses under the leadership of the BDP. 

The next BDP Government will build more brigade centres, more VTCs in various 
areas and continue to expand the Polytechnic.

These institutions will also cater for evening and other short courses.

The Polytechnic will increase its capacity for training technical teachers to 
teach in the secondary schools.

University of Botswana: 
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This institution has increased both its capacity and the number of courses 
offered.

Like other young growing institutions, it is still inadequate in accommodating 
the numbers of students that the country requires for localisation in 
Government, parastatal and private sectors of the economy as well as for the 
general development of the country.

In order to address this issue the BDP Government will increase the enrolment of
the present campus to maximum capacity.

In addition government will seriously consider the establishment of a college of
the UB in the northern part of the country in order to increase the number of 
Batswana studying at post-secondary level.

Further, the BDP Government will enable the University to expand its continuing 
and Distance Education efforts to assist Batswana who are unable to attend 
formal class to acquire education.

Working men and women will benefit from such programmes. 

In this expansion process, great attention will be given to the introduction of 
new programmes, including specialised fields which are presently not taught at 
UB, as well as boosting the research and consultancy capacity of the University.

To achieve these objectives, the BDP Government will provide the UB with 
adequate financial and manpower resources. 

Health 

Through its successful efforts to improve the health of the people of Botswana, 
the BDP Government has attracted international attention. Primary health care, 
as measured by all customary criteria, is better and more accessible than most 
countries anywhere else in Africa.

The Nyangagwe referral hospital in Francistown, when fully operational, will 
greatly relieve the overcrowding at Princess Marina Hospital in Gaborone and 
facilitate its expansion and modernization. 

Much has been accomplished.

The 13 health centres, 148 clinics, 291 health posts and 381 mobile stations, 
all constructed by the BDP Government since Independence, represent a solid core
of physical facilities.

More certainly need to, and will be built in the years ahead.

But the BDP's emphasis will increasingly be on improving the quality of the 
nation's health service.

More doctors are required. More and better trained nurses and para-medical 
staff. 
Greater emphasis on environmental and preventative health measures.

More efficient administration of hospitals and health centres.

Greater attention paid to the problems of dis-advantaged groups: the blind, the 
physically handicapped, those who live or work in high risk areas.

Youth 

As a result of the rapid population growth rate, more than one half of the 
current population is under 16 years of age.

We are an extraordinarily young nation - in more senses than one.

Although our young people cannot yet vote, we must not neglect their needs.
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Good health and access to education and vocational training is essential 
school-leavers need jobs.

But our youth also need healthy outlets for their talents and energies.

While expanding education and creating jobs is the BDP's highest priority, the 
BDP will ensure that youth and sporting centres are developed in every major 
population centre.

No town or village with 25000 people or more will be without community and 
recreational facilities catering primarily to the needs of young people.

In order to achieve our objectives for recreational and cultural development, 
the next BDP Government will ensure that future development plans of towns and 
villages take account of the above aims.

The BDP will also ensure that all of the many government programmes which are 
designed to assist the youth are more effectively co-ordinated in the context of
a national youth strategy.

Chapter 5 

INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS: HONOURING GLOBAL OBLIGATIONS
 
Under the wise leadership of the BDP Government, Botswana has won international 
respect for its contribution to the preservation of peace, freedom and human 
dignity in the region, and for continuing to play a positive role in the search 
for peaceful and honourable solutions to regional problems, despite extreme 
provocations from a powerful and hostile neighbour.

Botswana has been an important stabilising influence in Southern Africa.

By demonstrating that non-racial, multi-party democracy can succeed without 
group domination, by maintaining correct relations with all its neighbours and 
refusing to allow itself to be used as a springboard for attacks against its 
neighbours, and by working hard with other governments to resolve regional 
conflicts. 

The BDP Government has established an excellent network of relationships with 
other states and international organizations.

Botswana now has many friends. 
Could any other party maintain such a network? 

The BDP will not change its foreign policy when it is returned to power.

It will seek to maintain a balance in its external relationships through its 
foreign missions and accredited representatives.

It will remain a member of the Non-Aligned Movement, the United Nations, the 
Organization of African Unity, the Commonwealth, SADCC, the Frontline States 
group, the International Monetary Fund, the World Bank, the African Development 
Bank; and the Economic Commission for Africa.

It will participate fully in the work of these organizations.

It will pay its dues promptly.

It will accept all the responsibilities and obligations of Independence and 
membership of the international community.

Above all, consistent with the concept of "KAGISANO", all future BDP Governments
will work with any other government which seeks to achieve lasting peace, true 
democracy, and global prosperity.
 
VOTE FOR PROGRESS AND UNITY:: VOTE DOMKGKAG!!!!
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